
West Madison Little League Board Meeting Minutes 
May 3, 2020, 6:30 – 8:30 pm 

 

Present: Kraig Bodie, Frank Lenoch, Scott Fossum, Bruce Perchik, Barry Vredenbregt, Tom Henighan,, Mark 
Schauder, Harry Miller, Robb Vogel, Mark Schauder, Todd Conkey, Fern Knepp, Sean Michael Dargan, Michelle 
Gassman, Brian Beutter, Mark Newburg, Jerry Schmidt 
Absent: Bill Battista 
Guests: none 
 

OPENING 
1. Call to order – 6:35 p.m. – Todd motions Barry seconds to approve. Approved.  
2. Review of previous meeting minutes 
 

FINANCIALS 
3. P&L and Budget vs Actual 

Bruce gives an update on financials and $27,200 PPP loan 
4. Cash position and status of accounts –  

$125,000 moved to rainy day account to gain interest and we spent about $10,000 last month. We can move the 
part or all of the $125,000 back into checking at no penalty.  

5. PPP loan and obligations related to it –  
Expectation is for payroll and utilities and we should be able to spend it all and have it all forgiven. The 8 weeks 
ends June 16.  

6. Line of credit from Park Bank 
We probably could get a $100,000 line of credit because of our cash position. The seasonal aspect and lack of 
physical assets would likely make it tough to get more, Tom, said. It comes with a $400 annual fee regardless if 
we draw on it and a low 4% interest rate.  
Todd C. asks about expenditure limits, which is $1,500 for the season at this point. Mark Schauder asks if we can 
prorate utilities. Barry asks if we can pay in advance but Tom says it can only be used for expenses incurred 
during the 8 weeks. 
Harry asks if we should just wait until we need it so we don’t have to incur the $400 fee but there is some 
concern from the board that if we wait until we need it, banks may be too busy for us to get it done quickly.  
Harry motions that we apply for the $100,000 line of credit. Mark S. seconds. Motion is approved unanimously.  

 

MEMBERSHIP 
7. Refund for military family being relocated 
Kraig reports on a family moving to Washington due to military. Three kids adds up to more than $700 but we really 
only lose $500 because one child will be immediately replaced due to the waiting list. Kraig motions for a full 
refund. Scott, Bruce and Mark all second the motion. Approved unanimously.  
 

BASEBALL & SOFTBALL OPERATIONS 
8. Approval of tournament team coaches –  

Softball: 
Eric Knepp applies for U10- coach 
Brian Beutter and Kelly Lesichin as co-coaches for U12 
Scott motions to approve. Seconded by Kraig.  

Baseball: 
U8 – Chris Jilling 
U10 – P.J Patrello and Zach Morris 



U11 – Andy Gunderson 
U12 – Chad Kimmel a d Majid Allen 
U13 – Robb Vogel 
Senior – Jerry Schmidt 
Harry makes motions to approve. Barry seconds. Approved unanimously.  
Harry makes a motion to nominee for vacant spots only need to pass the judgement of executive 
committee not the full board.  Discussion about open teams and whether there will be enough to field open 
teams. Approved unanimously.  
Harry reports on the contested slot for u14 American. Ben Jedd and Grant Emmel are the contenders. Harry 
said both are good people and good coaches and have tournament team experience. Discussion ensues. 
Scott recommends we approve both. 
Mark Schauder recommends we approve and Scott seconds. Approved unanimously.  
Tom reports it will be up to the state to determine if there will be tournaments.  
Todd Conkey and Scott Quincy are the candidates for the u8. Tom recommends Todd. Harry makes a 
motion to approve Todd Conkey. Seconded by Tom. Unanimously approved with Frank and Bruce, and 
Mark N. abstaining. Conkey was not in the zoom.  
Questions about posting the coaches on the website. Tom Henighan will notify coaches.  

9. Major Lg BB games at Helfaer Field 
Frank reports that they are opening June 1. If anything changes they will let us know. Our game is June 6th. We 
need to give a 30 day notice to get a full refund. $2,100 donw payment has already been made. We need to send 
in $2,000 to complete the contract. Frank reports that the 12s played there last year and 11s will play there next 
year. Frank recommends we pull out of Helfaer for the June 6 date. Other dates could be considered later in the 
year. We could re-apply later.  Tom makes a motion that we cancel and get our money back. Everyone seconds. 
Approved unanimously.  

  

COVID-19 COMMITTEE 
10. Discuss committee recommendations  
 

SCHEDULING 
1. The decision to play a summer season must be based on all available health and safety recommendations and 

we will implement rules and guidelines for playing games that recognize all of those challenges. We recognize 
that those health and safety recommendations may fundamentally change the way we conduct our games, but 
we will not compromise on complying with those health and safety recommendations. We intend to reach out 
to the County and the City, hopefully in conjunction with other area sports organizations, to start a dialog now 
about parameters related to things like social distancing, field attendance and shared equipment. 

2. The spring/summer & fall seasons should be kept separate, rather than blended and any changes made to the 
spring/summer season schedule should not impact the fall ball season. The hope is that Fall Ball will start on 
Aug. 24 as planned, all things being considered and under the same restrictions as described above.  
• Questions by some about the dates but they are addressed in points 4&5.  

3. We have just received word from Little League International that the Regional and National tournaments have 
been cancelled. We do not know if there will still be District and/or State tournaments and, if so, when. If they 
are scheduled, we will consider the impact of that schedule, but will not necessarily participate or adjust our 
schedules accordingly if it does not make sense to do so. We recommend approaching this issue on an age group 
by age group basis. 
• Question about us hosting the state tournament. Fern says Dane County may not be the best place 

considering the health department is likely to issue constraints. Brian wonders if we should consider not 
hosting state. Bruce said if we have shortened season we shouldn’t give up field space for State. Tom 
recommends we not host State. Seconded by Barry. Passes unanimously.  



4. While the goal is to get as close to a “normal” length summer season as possible, we think four weeks is the 
minimum acceptable duration for a regular season. That does not mean that anything less than 4 weeks is out, we 
just won’t conduct it in the format of a regular season. We will hold in house tournaments if we have time to do so. 
5. The spring/summer season needs to end on or before August 16 to allow at least one full week for fall ball 
preparations/transitions. Accordingly, the latest we could start an abbreviated “regular” season would be July 20, 
but we hope to start sooner. Mark Schauder questions could we go later than Aug. 16. Logistics would make it 
difficult, Tom said.  
6. We assume that teams will probably need to be reorganized to account for player withdrawals and some minimal 
field prep will be required. Accordingly, the decision to start the season must be made at least two weeks prior to 
the start date being established. 
7. The schedule will be tight and there will be other demands on players’ time if we extend into 
August. Accordingly, teams will not be scheduled to play more than two games a week on average - with rainout 
makeups possibly being a third game. 
8. We are open to moving away from the on/off weekend format if there are benefits to doing so. It seems unlikely 
that many tournaments will be held this summer, making the alternate format less necessary. 
9. We are open to canceling, rather than rescheduling, rainouts if there are benefits to doing so. 
10. We are open to scheduling baseball and softball games away from Forward Drive if needed. We will maintain 
our access to Jefferson as an initial option and will explore other options, such as Elver. 
11. We will field tournament teams, if possible (and if there are tournaments in which to play.) However, 
tournament teams will not be permitted to practice or play before regular team practice or play begins. A 
modification to the tournament team selection process will be necessary and we will choose those teams without 
the regular voting process that is part of our current policy. 
 

REFUNDS 
1. The board has unanimously passed a policy for immediate refunds based on financial need. Thank you everyone 
for the quick action. The new policy is an immediate refund to any family that makes a refund request based on 
financial need of 1) the treat money, 2) any volunteer buyout paid and 3) conversion of the registration to a 
scholarship. We will apply our regular scholarship policy and return the registration fee paid minus $75 for baseball 
and $50 for softball. We will also apply the standard policy of providing a full scholarship and returning the entre 
registration fee if the family requests that. We will not conduct any analysis or ask for proof of financial need, but 
will simply take any such request at face value. 
2. Any refund policy adopted by the board must take into consideration WMLL’s obligations to its members, 
WMLL’s reputation within the community and the board’s fiscal responsibilities to the organization. 
3. The Committee is in complete agreement that families are entitled to a refund of some kind if we do not play a 
full season. Some members of the Committee believe we must consider giving full refunds if we do not play a 
summer season. 
4. The amount to be refunded should generally reflect the number of games played in an inversely proportional 
way. 
5. A general refund policy cannot be accurately & fairly determined before decisions are made about what the 
season will look like and our standard response to general refund requests that are not based on financial need will 
be to defer a response until a final decision about the season is made. 
6. Any refund policy should include a request that families treat their registration fees, treat fees and volunteer 
buyouts (or some portion thereof) as a donation to the league. It is hoped that the majority of our members will 
accept that option. 
7. The processing of any significant number of refunds will create a tremendous burden on the registrar and board 
members will need to lend administrative support to the administrative task of providing refunds. We are open to 
providing refunds by check (or other means) rather than via TeamSnap if there are benefits to doing so. 
 

BOARD ACTION 
11. Vote to adopt select items 



Tom makes a motion that board approve paragraphs 1,2, 4, 5, 6 and 11 in scheduling.  
And paragraphs 2,4, 5, 6 in refunds.  
Seconded by Bruce.  
Todd Conkey questions about wording of refunds. Brian has a question about paragraph 4 in scheduling wording is 
slightly adjusted. See bold. 
Motion is approved unanimously.  
 

FACILITIES 
12. Concessions: Options for payment processing & proposal for new card reader payment system ($500). Scott 
said he wants to hold off as it’s not priced out yet and there are remaining questions due to the fact that we won’t 
be having a full season. There is talk of a delivery service to customers on the field with an on-line ordering service. 
$750 set up and $140 per month service fee. Unclear how long it would take to set up based on the companies 
used. We would need at least four weeks. Subscription can be turned on and off.  
13. Field Lighting Issues: Major Field lights not working & 2 bulbs out on Senior Field –  
Tom say might be a switch issue for Majors field but Senior League field is more complicated. Schultz electric has 
been asked for an estimate.  
 

OFF-FIELD EXPERIENCE 
14. Team/Player Photos - change from VIP to Empire Photography –  
Michelle reports they offer paperless, on-line with quick turnaround and they are local. And 10% of sales go back to 
WMLL. Very few negatives. Michelle makes a recommendation to switch. But committee will make that 
determination.  
15. Uniforms – plan to order jerseys for season of 4 or more weeks, caps from Mallards, socks = TBD ($3.50 each 
/$2,000 total) 
Consensus was the shortest amount of time for uniforms is two weeks  
Brian recommends no socks. Some wondering if we need socks but maybe it would be good for the rookie leagues. 
We could kick all sponsors to fall ball with no sponsors on jerseys for summer. Board votes for no socks.  
 

ADVANCEMENT 
16. Sponsorship update 
Brian gives an update on sponsors. We’ve lost five sponsors. The more people that can look for sponsorships the 
better. We need nine more team sponsors.   
 

OTHER BUSINESS, UPDATES & ADJOURNMENT 
17. Other business & updates –  
Barry asks about membership being part of Zoom meetings.  
Jerry on grant issue for drainage said he is working on it. Bids on roof came in Saturday so he is expecting to have 
three bids. One of the early bids is donating all of the labor.  
Robb with a report on Rob Andringa, former WMLL player who us dying of cancer.  
Kraig is reaching out to Brewers on Little League Night.  
Todd with a question about putting the nets up in the cages but Tom said we need to be careful.  
18. Adjourn at 9:10 p.m. 
 

NEXT BOARD MEETING = June 14, 2020 at 6:30 pm (Location TBD) 


